Meeting Minutes

Kootenai Valley Resource Initiative

October 20th, 2008 – 7:13 p.m., Boundary County Extension Office

Bonners Ferry, Idaho

Committee Members in Attendance:

Dave Anderson, Mayor, City of Bonners Ferry, KVRI Co-Chair
Dan Dinning, Boundary County Commissioner, KVRI Co-Chair
Bob Blanford, Business/Industry

Jim Cadnum, (alt.) Landowner/Industrial
Ed Atkins, Jr., Corporate Agriculture/Landowner

Linda McFaddan, (alt.) U.S. Forest Service-Panhandle National Forest

Justin Petty, Conservationist/Environmentalist

Chip Corsi, (alt.) Idaho Fish & Game Commission

Mike Gondek, (alt.) Soil Conservation District/Landowner
Patty Perry, KVRI Facilitator, Kootenai Tribe of Idaho
Kristin James, KVRI Recording Secretary, Kootenai Tribe of Idaho
Agency/Others in Attendance:

Kevin Greenleaf, Kootenai Tribe of Idaho
Karen Roetter, Senator Mike Crapo’s Office
Matt Roetter, Investigator
Wayne Wakkinen, Idaho Department of Fish & Game

Vaughn Paragamian, Idaho Department of Fish & Game
Opening:

Dan Dinning started by welcoming everyone to the meeting; introductions followed.
Minutes from the September 15th meeting were approved by consensus.
Guests:  Vaughn Paragamian, IDFG, Burbot Conservation Update

Vaughn presented a power point slide show which will be available on the Kootenai Tribal website, www.kootenai.org.  

Vaughn explained the process they have used to collect data.  With sturgeon the IDFG were able to project back and retrieve information from several years.  With burbot IDFG did not have that data available.  They have been studying burbot since 1993.  The measurement used to determine a relative abundance of burbot is called catch per unit of effort (CPUE).  When collecting these data fisheries investigators often use methods such as electric fishing gear or gill nets.  But with burbot most burbot are caught using hoop nets, IDFG bases their goal for recovery on CPUE and Alaska’s CPUE on a high end and a low end.

Demographic studies began in 1993 with population studies to follow soon after.  They have marked over 300 burbot recaptured over 70 from Bonners Ferry to Kootenay Lake.  

Recruitment, as Vaughn explained, is the number of young fish coming into the population each year.  The number has been decreasing over the years until there was no recruitment reported in 2006.  The problem is there are not any ways to estimate the historic population from Kootenay Lake to the Montana border.  So a formula was devised based on the Kootenai River burbot CPUE and the population estimates for burbot for each year from about 1997 through 2005.  The regression formula was then applied to the CPUE of burbot in Alaskan Rivers to estimate a low and a high end population goal for burbot in the Kootenai River of 5,500 and 17,500 burbot, respectively.

There was discussion on the target recovery population.  Dan Dinning believed there would be some public misperception for the target of 5,500 or 17,500.  Vaughn stated with all data they’ve collected so far they have an idea of what progress has been made, and eventually he hopes there will be significant progress which will determine if 17,500 is too high or if 5,500 is too low.  Vaughn also showed some modeling plans to recover the population in 25 years and what the annual recruitment rate of young fish would have to be.

Dan stated the public perception may be once a target recovery number is decided upon the agency will continue to change the target number so there is a “moving target”.  Vaughn states there is a goal.  He continued to explain he separates politics from the public and science.  Chip helped explain the trick to the science is to find a number that is not overly optimistic and a number that isn’t too low that will not meet the biological needs of the species and then to stick with the number.  With the data Vaughn has collected they can figure out what a sustainable number would be.  It’s important to set realistic targets that are biologically justifiable and achievable.  If not folks will begin to get frustrated and support will be lost.  

Patty added that the burbot group met a couple weeks ago, and they are working on some issues that will help augment the burbot recovery.  She also highlighted the project Vaughn had done last year by releasing burbot larva in a pond.  The project may have been successful; however after releasing the larva they found out the pond contained a substantial perch population.  Also noted, the University of Idaho has done extensive work for Vaughn and the Kootenai Tribe with the burbot recovery programs.

As a leaving note it was mentioned there are currently pathology studies that need to be done before releasing the burbot into the river due to disease and other related issues.  

Committee Updates:

Burbot Sub-committee---SOR Recommendation:

Patty stated the committee met a couple weeks prior.  Sandy Ashworth, Vaughn Paragamian and she were in attendance.  The entire afternoon was filled with presentations on every facet of the implementation strategy.  The notes and presentations will be available on the Kootenai Tribal website, www.kootenai.org, once Sue Ireland is finished reviewing them.  

Greg Hoffman put together a System Operation Request (SOR) which gives folks an idea of how the Libby Dam would operate to help aid in burbot recovery.  

The process, as Patty understood, is that the committee puts together an SOR; the committee makes the recommendation to KVRI.  KVRI presents the SOR to U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service (USFWS) and asks them to make the request for the committee.  Vaughn added the background behind the SOR is that burbot are winter spawners and require cold temperatures to do so.  As Libby is right now the water is generally warmer in the winter time and colder in the summer.  The committee would like to see the water as cold as possible in the winter.  Warm water has been proven to be lethal to baby burbot.  There has not been a request for a reduction in the level of water.
Patty asked for KVRI to entertain the idea of sending a recommendation for the burbot committee to USFWS.  The group agreed by consensus and Patty was told to move forward with the recommendation.
Other Updates:
Smith Creek Working Group

Mike Gondek mentioned several updates:

· Jeff Knetter was promoted and will be leaving Idaho Department of Fish & Game office here to work in the Fish & Game headquarters in Boise soon.  
· There was a successful youth waterfowl hunt.  
· The TMDL stream at Deep Creek has five projects currently taking place.  They are cross fencing, stream habitat being placed such as root wads, rock barbs, and woody plants.  The woods are being worked on upstream.  

· Mike and Don Nystrom met with Frank Hanks and viewed the creek where it crosses under the Burlington Northern railroad.  Frank is the landowner for that particular area, and he has agreed to supply any equipment that may be needed for fish passage project that will be taking place in the area.  They will be placing a fish weir inside the culvert.  On the highway right of way there will be a rock weir that will create a fish pool to help the fish get through the lip.

U.S. Forest Service:
Linda McFaddan stated the agency invited a group to the U.S. Forest Service (USFS).  The group did some internal scoping of employees to find out where the employees were internally on their knowledge of climate change and their acceptance of the principal of climate change.  The group also surveyed several private individuals because Ranotta McNair, USFS Supervisor, wanted to invite the public to the symposium as well because climate change is one of the three agenda items for the chief. Climate change is a pretty well established principal among the scientific community now.  

The symposium was a day long and had USFS, researchers from University of Montana, Washington State University, USFS Rocky Mountain, and Pacific Northwest Research Station.  A researcher from Montana set the stage for climate change by talking about the difference between weather and climate.  Weather being the day to day change or month to month patterns which are taking place outside.  Climate is the long term conditions that are oceanic driven.  The evidence of climate change includes temperatures, tree rings, and ice cores.  They discussed some natural forcing of climate change.  CO2 is one of the primary drivers of climate change and there’s no evidence of and upward trend in solar radiation to account for the climate change we have today.
Linda mentioned a major challenge with the new adaptation will be figuring out how to manage within the existing rules, regulations and laws that are already in place.  Everyone will need to work together to make it through the changes that will be coming.  The whole premise of the forest plan revision is based around the management of historic variability.  The science is telling the USFS now that’s probably not the best way for management anymore because it’s not going to be anything like what’s taken place previously.
Has there been acceptance by the USFWS that climate change is occurring?  Chip stated the folks he works with realize climate change in taking place, but he doesn’t know where the service is as an agency.  He also isn’t sure what it means as far as setting priorities.  Science can be telling the agencies one thing and the laws can be stating another.  Dan Dinning explained that was his concern.  How can a forest plan be developed that’s ahead of the times?  He also mentioned if USFWS is not on board it’s going to be difficult to get the plan into action.

Linda feels there will still be an ESA, but one can hope that there will be some adaptations in how ESA is managed through the climate change scenario.  There will be a lot more prioritization where species are concerned.  

The group would like the speaker to come and give a similar seminar to discuss the changes that are taking place and how this will affect the current management plans that are already in place and future management plans.
Old Business:

Follow-up on meeting with Sportsman’s Club:

Patty stated at the last KVRI meeting she reported back to the group.  At this time she would like to find out if it’s worth while for KVRI to write a recommendation to IDFG as the process moves forward.  Chip stated that the group should wait until Tony is present, because he has a lot of interest in the issue.  He also added there are two regions in Idaho where grizzly bears mainly are.  
The IDFG feel the bear identification test should be sprung on the general population as a voluntary test and gradually move in the direction of making the test mandatory.
This item will be carried over to the next meeting.

 New Business:

Grizzly Bear:
Wayne Wakkinen reported Idaho Department of Fish & Game (IDFG) has access to a grizzly bear hide.  The grizzly bear was killed in Salmo, British Columbia by a landowner.  The agency is in the process of filling out the proper paper work to get the hide across the border.
Dan Dinning said once the bear in unveiled TransCanada needs to be invited since they donated the money to help make this happen.

Vital Ground Bi-annual Report:
Patty stated there is an updated bi-annual report from Vital Ground out.  More copies are available upon request.

Leadership Award---Wayne Wakkinen:
The Interagency Grizzly Bear Committee celebrated their 25th anniversary.  They held a meeting in Montana where they were handing out awards.  Instead of handing out plaques they gave out prints of grizzly bear paintings from a local artist.  Wayne received an award for “On the Ground Leadership”.  He thanked KVRI because he felt that the group is part of the award and he had a lot of help getting the projects done.
Natural Resources Conservation Service (NRCS) Updates:
Mike Gondek, NRCS, stated the Farm Bill passed however there will be major changes.  There will be a forest health initiative which may have a positive impact on forest landowners in this area.  The initiative will include a 30 year easement and allow for silvicultural practices to be used.  There has been an increase in equip, however that amount has not been disclosed at this time.  The CRP is ongoing and the CSP has been replaced by the Conservation Stewardship Program.    
Mike added there was an energy bill which he didn’t have details on yet.  One of the changes includes local interagency and program partners.  Mike believes it may have an impact on KVRI, but he won’t know for sure until he receives more details on the bill.  Once Mike receives more details he will put together a presentation for the KVRI group.  
Mike added quickly he did two presentations for the Chamber and the Rotary Club on District and NRCS programs.  

Mike has been working with Mike Sloan and trying to use RC&D grant money to possibly purchase the old school building.  They are looking to possibly remodel the building for a local and youth recreation building and another possibility to use the property for a skate park.  Patty added that the topic came up at the Economic Development Council (EDC) meeting earlier in the day.  She added that Dave Anderson and Ron Smith need to be involved with the project plans as well.  
Next Meeting:

The next meeting will be held on November 17th, 2008 at the Boundary County Extension Office.  

The meeting was adjourned at 8:35 p.m.

